Submission the Senate Inquiry into a Plastic Bags Levy 
In August 2000 an 8m Brydes whale was found lying on mud, just a short distance from central Cairns. Despite efforts to revive it, the animal died. When necropsied afterwards, it was found to have a considerable amount of plastic twisted through its stomachs and was thought to have died a very painful death. As a Queensland Parks and Wildlife Service staff member, I undertook to rinse this plastic, hanging it out to dry on my Hills hoist. It was one of the saddest jobs I have ever done. When spread out, the plastic covered an area of about six square metres. Among the many items which this unfortunate animal had swallowed, were food packages and plastic supermarket check-out bags.

We later put the plastic in a display which has been put on show at various events and lent to schools, the Sydney Aquarium, the Townsville Aquarium etc. The public has responded with shock. “Why did some bad person feed all this plastic to the whale?” has been a common response from children. The fact is that we all did – who has not had a plastic bag whipped away from them by the wind, or failed to pick up one seen in the street, about to be washed through the storm water drains to the sea. Then there are those who thoughtlessly discard unwanted bags. 

Since then I have seen photographs of the gut contents of sea turtles which have also swallowed plastic bags (and helium balloons) thought to have been mistaken for jellyfish. I have also heard reports of other wildlife becoming entangled in them. As a coordinator for a Clean Up Australia site I regularly see how plastic bags accumulate with other rubbish in our environment. 

There is apparently popular support for a levy on plastic bags, a Roy Morgan survey last year finding that 79% of Australians are in favour. Some countries around the world have had to ban them altogether, for example South Africa where the litter problem had led to the plastic bag being dubbed the national flower. In Bangladesh, plastic bag litter has been blamed for blocked drains, leading to flooding and deaths. In Ireland a levy led to a drastic reduction of bags used. 

The levy would not necessarily be a financial burden. Cloth bags are easy to make, cheap to buy and long-lasting, and are simply more comfortable to carry. Plastic bags, used for messy items, can be washed and reused. Money raised from the levy could be put towards good environmental projects. I would also like to urge that those plastic bags which continue to be used be made from biodegradable materials such as corn starch to minimise their impact on the environment. Such materials are currently being manufactured and tests I have carried out at home show they break down quite quickly when buried. Hopefully they could also be digested. 

I urge the Senate to support a levy on plastic bags. 

Thank you ,

Stella Martin

